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ZONING, PLATTING & ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ZPAC) 
March 5, 2019 – Approved Meeting Minutes 

Senior Planner Matt Asselmeier called the meeting to order at 9:08 a.m. 

Present:   
Megan Andrews – Soil and Water Conservation District 
Meagan Briganti – GIS 
David Guritz – Forest Preserve 
Fran Klaas – Highway Department 
Aaron Rybski – Health Department 
Matt Asselmeier – PBZ Department 

Absent:  
Greg Chismark – WBK Engineering, LLC 
Brian Holdiman – PBZ Department 
Deputy Commander Jason Langston – Sheriff’s Department 
Matthew Prochaska – PBZ Committee Chair 

Audience:  
Dan Kramer, Dan Huddleston, Mark Bossong, Chris Fowler, and Craig Zimmerman 

AGENDA 
Mr. Asselmeier requested that the agenda be amended by moving Public Comment to before Petitions and moving 
Petition 19-08 to ahead of Petition 19-07.  Mr. Klaas made a motion, seconded by Ms. Andrews, to approve the agenda 
as amended.   With a voice vote of all ayes the motion carried unanimously. 

MINUTES 
Ms. Andrews made a motion, seconded by Ms. Briganti, to approve the February 5, 2019, meeting minutes. With a voice 
vote of all ayes the motion carried unanimously. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
Dan Huddleston, President of the Homeowners’ Association of Equestrian Estates at Legacy Farm, expressed his 
opposition to the proposed increase of the number of horses allowed at 17 Ashe Road.  When the development was 
created, the boarding of horses at the subject property was for residents of the subdivision only.  Boarding was opened to 
non-residents in 2012.  He stated that the barn operating as business negatively impacted the property values in the 
subdivision.  The increase in business will result in increased traffic and greater maintenance costs to the roads.  He 
expressed concerns regarding the collection of manure; it is not happening frequently.  

Mark Bossong agreed with Mr. Huddleston.  Mr. Bossong said that they no longer board their horse at the subject 
property. 

There are six (6) homeowners in the subdivision.  The previous owner made it unpleasant for residents to board horses at 
the barn. 

The owner of the barn is a member of the Homeowners’ Association. 

No notices of shows have been provided to the Homeowners’ Association.  The Homeowners’ Association has not 
request additional financial assistance for road maintenance.  The barn owner pays her fees to the Homeowners’ 
Association.   

Mr. Huddleston would like the insurance paid by barn owner to be increased.  He also noted that Ms. Flisk does not own 
any horses boarded at the property.     

Chris Fowler, attorney for the Homeowners’ Association, discussed the cost increases on the Homeowners’ Association.  

PETITIONS 
Petition 18-24 Dorothy Flisk on Behalf of Skyfall Equestrian, LLC – Major Amendment to a Special Use Permit by 
Increasing the Number of Horses Allowed Boarded at 17 Ashe Road from 24 to 36 in Little Rock and Bristol 
Townships   
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Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  The property is approximately eight point five (8.5) acres.  The existing stable 
has twenty-six (26) horse stalls.  The property has a total of sixteen (16) paddock areas and an “arena” area.   
 
The Petitioner would like to demolish the accessory structures and construct an area for hay and straw and an additional 
twelve (12) stalls.  The new barn will be constructed where the current brown barn is located, using the same footprint.  
The new barn will be ten feet to twelve feet (10’-12’) in height. The new barn will be a prefab construction type.  The 
existing frame shed shall be located to the rear of the paddock area.  The Petitioner would also like to construct a 
lounging arena north of the existing “arena” area. 
 
The Petitioner has a waitlist and would like to expand because of the waitlist.  If approved, the Petitioner would like to 
expand operations in the summer of 2019. 
 
The Petitioner provided an EcoCat from 2005.  Since no new building footprints are planned, an update EcoCat was not 
required.  

 
The Petitioner applied for an NRI in February 2019.  Ms. Andrews reported that her office is preparing a letter on the 
subject.   
 
Revised information was sent to Little Rock Township Revised on February 21, 2019.   

 
Revised information was sent to Bristol Township on February 21, 2019.   
 
The City of Plano had no objections to the proposal.   
 
Revised information was sent to the Bristol-Kendall Fire Protection District on February 21, 2019.   
 
The Little Rock Fox Fire Protection District had no objections to the original proposal.  
 
The Petitioner currently has manure picked up four (4) days per week and has a mushroom farmer collect manure for 
composting once per week.  The manure area is sealed and graded with four (4) concrete blocks across the back and is 
four (4) rows high and three (3) rows deep.  The Petitioner plans to install an opaque fence around the manure area.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding the manure management plan.  Mr. Rybski requested additional monitoring of manure.  
With straw, every stall has to be cleared every day. 
 
Dan Kramer, attorney for the Petitioner, provided a history of the development.  Mr. Kramer noted that the Petitioner 
attempted to meet with the Homeowners’ Association.  The Petitioner has no objections to the conditions proposed by 
County Staff.   
 
Mr. Rybski discussed the manure pickup issues.  Mr. Rybski noted that the area should be cleaned at least every seven to 
eight (7-8) days.  Mr. Kramer noted that, in the summer, manure pickups will occur every two to three (2-3) days.  Mr. 
Rybski requested that the manure management plan state the two to three (2-3) day pickup during the warmer months.  
Discussion occurred regarding the Public Health Nuisance Ordinance.  Mr. Kramer will provide a more detailed manure 
management plan to Mr. Rybski by Noon on March 8, 2019.  If an updated plan is not provided, the proposal will not 
advance to the Regional Planning Commission.         
 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Klaas, to forward the major amendment to the special use permit, provided 
that the manure management plan is provided to the Kendall County Health Department by Noon on March 8, 2019, and 
subject to the following conditions to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission: 
 
1. All of the conditions contained in Ordinance 2012-22, except condition number 1 shall remain in effect. 
 
2. Condition number 1 contained in Ordinance 2012-22 is hereby amended to read, “A maximum of thirty-six (36) 

horses are allowed to be housed in the stable.” 
 
3. The site shall be developed substantially in accordance with the attached site plan. 
 
4. The owner(s) of the property shall secure applicable building permits prior to the construction of any structures on 

the property.  
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5. The owners(s) of the facility allowed by this special use permit shall follow all applicable Federal, State, and Local 
laws related to the operation of this type of business. 

 
6. Failure to comply with one or more of the above conditions or restrictions contained in this ordinance and 

Ordinance 2012-22 could result in the amendment or revocation of the special use permit.   
 
7. If one or more of the conditions contained in this ordinance and Ordinance 2012-22 is declared invalid by a court 

of competent jurisdiction, the remaining conditions of both ordinances shall remain valid.    

 
Ayes (4): Andrews, Asselmeier, Briganti, and Rybski 
Nays (0): None 
Present (2): Guritz and Klaas   
Absent (4): Chismark, Holdiman, Langston, and Prochaska 
 
The motion passed.  The proposal will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 27, 2019, if the 
manure management plan is submitted as scheduled.   
 
Petition 19-08 Daniel, Bruce and Norma VanDeventer and Deborah Hull on Behalf of the Wilbur C. VanDeventer 
Trust (Current Owner) and Diane and Craig Zimmerman (Prospective Buyer) – Map Amendment Rezoning the 
Property at the Northeast Side of the T-Intersection Created by Galena Road and Kennedy Road (PIN 02-11-300-
007) from A-1 to R-1 in Bristol Township  
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  Diane and Craig Zimmerman would like to purchase the subject property and 
construct a single-family home on the property and operate a home-based carpentry business as allowed by the Kendall 
County Zoning Ordinance.  The property lacks a housing allocation.  Therefore, a map amendment is required.   

The property is approximately fifteen (15) acres in size.  Trails are planned along Galena Road and Blackberry Creek, but 
a rezoning request cannot be conditioned.  A sizeable portion of the property is in the floodplain.  The adjacent zoning 
districts around the property are A-1, R-1, and R-3 in the County and business zoning in Yorkville.  The future land use 
map calls for the property to be residential.   

EcoCAT Report submitted and consultation was terminated. 
 
The application for NRI was submitted on February 19, 2019.  Ms. Andrews reported that they will finish the report the 
week of March 11

th
.   

 
Petition information was sent to Bristol Township on February 25, 2019. 

 
Petition information was sent to the Village of Montgomery on February 25, 2019.  Mr. Asselmeier noted that the United 
City of Yorkville was also notified because they own property within the notification area.     

 
Petition information was sent to the Bristol-Kendall Fire Protection District on February 25, 2019.   
 
Any new homes or accessory structures would be required to meet applicable building codes.   
 
The property fronts Galena Road.  A variance to the County highway regulations would be required and the County might 
require additional right-of-way when they do road improvements in the area.   
 
No new odors are foreseen.   
 
Any new lighting would be for residential use only and must be in compliance with the regulations related to home 
occupations contained in the Zoning Ordinance. 
  
No fencing or buffer is presently planned for the property.   
 
Any new homes constructed in the floodplain would have to secure a stormwater permit.   
 
Electricity is nearby.  New well and septic information would have to be evaluated as part of the building permit process.    
 
Mr. Klaas requested a more detailed site plan showing the access point with Galena Road.  Mr. Zimmerman will provide 
the site plan as part of the application for variance to the County’s highway regulations.   
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Mr. Rybski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Klaas, to recommend approval of the map amendment as requested. 
 
Ayes (6): Andrews, Asselmeier, Briganti, Guritz, Klaas, and Rybski 
Nays (0): None 
Present (0): None   
Absent (4): Chismark, Holdiman, Langston, and Prochaska 
 
The motion passed.  This proposal will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 27, 2019. 
 
Petition 19-07 Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee – Text Amendment to Section 11.05A of 
the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance Pertaining to the Parking and Storage of Unoccupied Recreational 
Vehicles, Trailers, and Mobile Homes   
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  
 
At the January Planning, Building and Zoning Committee meeting, the Committee requested Staff to prepare a proposed 
text regarding Section 11.05A of the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance pertaining to the parking of recreation vehicles, 
trailers and mobile homes.   
 
The proposal is divided into three (3) parts: 
 
Part One:  Amends Section 11.05A.1.b by allowing the parking of recreational vehicles, trailers and mobile homes in the 
front and corner yard setbacks in the R-4, R-5, R-6, and R-7 Zoning Districts provided that no sidewalk, trail, or visibility of 
motorists is blocked.  The remainder of Section 11.05.A.1.b is renumbered to reflect the amendment. 
 
Part Two:  The requirement that certain recreational vehicles be registered is removed because the proposal renders the 
registrations moot.  Five (5) recreational vehicles were registered with the County. 
 
Part Three: Section 11.05.A.2 is amended by removing the seventy-two (72) hour parking provision.  The remainder of 
Section 11.05.A.2 is renumbered to reflect the amendment.  
 
At their meeting on February 11, 2019, the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee voted to initiate a text amendment to 
the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance reflecting this proposal.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding blocking sidewalks and potential increase in the number of unoccupied recreational 
vehicles in certain parts of the County.     
 
Mr. Klaas made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to recommend approval of the text amendment as requested. 
 
Ayes (6): Andrews, Asselmeier, Briganti, Guritz, Klaas, and Rybski 
Nays (0): None 
Present (0): None   
Absent (4): Chismark, Holdiman, Langston, and Prochaska 
 
The motion passed.  This proposal will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 27, 2019. 
 
Petition 19-09 Kendall County Regional Planning Commission – Text Amendment to Section 7.01.C of the Kendall 
County Zoning Ordinance by Adding Kendall County Sheriff Shooting Range in Oswego Township (Ordinance 
Would Expire December 31, 2024) to the List of Permitted Uses in the A-1 District, Related Citation Corrections, 
and Update to Appendix 9-Table of Uses in the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance to Reflect this Addition  
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  
 
At their meeting on February 27, 2019, the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission voted to initiate a text 
amendment to the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance amending Section 7.01.C by adding Kendall County Sheriff’s Office 
shooting range to the list of permitted uses in the A-1 Agricultural District in Oswego Township only with an expiration date 
of December 31, 2024, related citation corrections, and update to Appendix 9-Table of Uses in the Kendall County Zoning 
Ordinance to reflect this addition. 
 
Presently, Kendall County Sheriff’s Office shooting ranges are special uses in the A-1, B-2, B-3, B-4, B-6, M-1, M-2, and 
M-3 Zoning Districts.  The County Board may impose restrictions on Kendall County Sheriff’s Office shooting ranges.  If 
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this proposal is approved, Kendall County Sheriff's Office shooting ranges would remain special uses on A-1 zoned 
properties in all of the townships except Oswego Township. 
 
Similarly, outdoor target practice and shooting ranges are special uses with conditions in the A-1 and M-3 Zoning Districts. 
  
Mr. Klaas made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to recommend approval of the text amendment as requested. 
 
Ayes (6): Andrews, Asselmeier, Briganti, Guritz, Klaas, and Rybski 
Nays (0): None 
Present (0): None   
Absent (4): Chismark, Holdiman, Langston, and Prochaska 
 
The motion passed.  This proposal will go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on March 27, 2019. 
   

REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petitions 19-04 and 19-05 were approved by the County Board. 
 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that a petition for special use permit for a banquet facility on Crimmin Road will likely be 
submitted on or before the March application deadline. 
 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee is pursuing revocations of special use permits 
at 43 West Street in Bristol and 14525 Route 71.  Neither of the uses appear active. 
 

CORRESPONDENCE 
None 

ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Klaas to adjourn.  With a voice vote of all ayes, the motion carried.  The 
ZPAC, at 10:40 a.m., adjourned.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP 
Senior Planner 
 


